HH Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad al-Sabah Publication Series

In what ways has the enforcement of hijab become a site for political resistance and dissent in Iran?

Summer Dakín No 43: March 2025





About the Author

Summer Dakin is an MRes student in Politics and International Relations at the University of Nottingham. She completed her undergraduate degree in Politics at Durham University, achieving first-class honours. Her research explores feminist movements in Muslimmajority countries, with a particular focus on the evolving political role of the hijab in Iran. Her current project Does the Woman, Life, Freedom movement represent a shift in Iran from local to global feminism?, explores how digital connectivity and transnational solidarity are shaping new forms of feminist resistance in Iran. Beyond academia, Summer is committed to women's rights advocacy and policy research. In 2024, she volunteered at the Midlands Anti - Slavery Organisation and enrolled as a student advocate for the Salvation Army's Anti - Trafficking and Modern Slavery Unit. Passionate about women's political agency and international women's rights, she aims to pursue a research - based career within an international governmental organisation.

Dísclaímer

The views expressed in the HH Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad al-Sabah Publication Series are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the School or Durham University. These wide ranging Research Working Papers are products of the scholarship under the auspices of the al- Sabah Programme and are disseminated in this early form to encourage debate on the important academic and policy issues of our time. Copyright belongs to the Authors. Bibliographical references to the HH Sheikh Nasser al- Mohammad al-Sabah Publication Series should be as follows: Author(s), Paper Title (Durham, UK: al-Sabah Number, date).



Introduction

This paper examines the impact of the death of 22-year-old Mahsa Amini in September 2022 and the subsequent emergence of the "Woman, Life, Freedom" (WLF) movement in Iran. It explores how the enforcement of the hijab has become a focal point for political resistance and dissent. Specifically, this paper explores the transformation of the hijab in Iran, from a religious symbol to a politicised source of legitimacy for the Islamic Republic. It aims to contribute a gendered insight into the multifaceted nature of political protest in Iran, underscoring the emergence of women's rights at the forefront of a nationwide protest.

Iran presents a compelling case study of women-led protests in Muslim-majority states, as the Islamic Republic has intervened legislatively in women's dress "to an extent that no other Muslim country has yet to experience".¹ Since the 1979 Islamic Revolution, state control over women's attire has been enforced through sweeping dress-code laws and the intrusive presence of the morality police in public spaces. Over four decades of unwavering regulation has transformed the hijab from a religious garment into a politicised tool of state legitimacy, making it a site of both compliance and resistance. Through the enforcement of a mandatory hijab, the status of Iranian women has been deeply politicised and incorporated into the core of the government's agenda. Iranian women have been transformed into symbols through which the regime enforces its ideological control, a strategy evident in both pre – and post – revolutionary policies.

Furthermore, the scale and diversity of the movement following Mahsa Amini's death

reveals the "intimate connection between the control and assault on the dignity of a women's body, with the control and assault on the dignity of an entire nation".² At 22years-old, Mahsa Amini's death "embodied the nation's future" under theocratic rule, thus had a profound mobilizing effect on the nation.³ Amini's death, while a personal tragedy, sparked widespread protests that highlight deeper discontent with the Islamic Republic. Overall, the emergence of the "Woman, Life, Freedom" movement in response to these policies underscores the intersection of gender and political dissent, offering a valuable insight into Iranian women's ongoing struggle for gender equality and the broader dynamics of state control and civil resistance in Iran.

This paper argues that the 2022 WLF movement marks a new wave of feminist protest in Iran, driven by the pivotal role of young women and the rise of social media as a tool for political resistance. The movement, rooted in demands for women's liberation, reflects a shift from previous protests like the 2009 Green Movement, with a growing sense of disillusionment towards reform within the Islamic Republic and increasing calls for regime change.

Background

Following the collapse of the Westernbacked Pahlavi monarchy in 1979, Shi'i cleric Ayatollah Khomeini rose to power, leading to the establishment of the Islamic Republic and the re – instalment of Sharia Law. Previous scholars note that the Islamic Revolution "erupted like a volcano"⁴ due to the the intense political and economic pressures that had accumulated over the Pahlavi period. Notably, the mandatory hijab was established in 1983, in order to represent a state departure from the pre –





revolution unveiling period. Article 102 of the Law of Islamic Punishments made it an offence for an Iranian woman to appear in public without mandatory hijab. Hijab is defined by contemporary Muslim experts as "the obligation of a Muslim woman to cover all parts of her body, apart from hands and face, in public and in the presence of unrelated men".⁵ While the hijab exists in various forms, this paper uses the term as an umbrella concept to refer to the stateimposed dress code, including the black chador. Highlighting the resilience of these policies, the hijab is still compulsory under Sharia Law in Iran today.

Despite its resilience, the mandatory hijab has become "the quintessential symbol of popular disconnect with the Islamic republic" in contemporary Iran.⁶ Over the past two decades, there has been an increased visibility of women's political activism, and recent protests have amplified the need for a deeper examination of the structural causes behind such movements. While substantial scholarship exists on women's rights and movements in Iran, there remains limited academic focus on the specific role of young women in rising to the forefront of nationwide protests by 2022, demonstrating remarkable acts of defiance. While 2022 does not mark the emergence of a women's movement or the onset of feminist activism in Iran, it is crucial to understand why young women became the leading figures in this movement. symbolizing a broader societal push for the removal of the Islamic Republic, supported by both men and women. This shift in leadership and protest imagery necessitates in – depth exploration to comprehend the dynamics behind the WLF movement.

By exploring the feminist and revolutionary undertones of the 2022 protests, this research highlights the emergence of a new feminist wave led by Iran's young women, who envision a future beyond the constraints of an authoritarian regime, as social media platforms confront Gen Z with the ideals of freedom and individuality. Finally, this paper finds the growing ideological gap between the Islamic Republic and Iran's young women at the center of this movement.

Mahsa Amíní: A Catalyst for Protest

Iran's mandatory hijab law marked a pivotal moment in 2022 after Mahsa Amini, a 22 year old Kurdish women, died in the custody of Iran's morality police. The function of morality police in Islamic regimes is to enforce Islamic moral law and social behaviour, such as the wearing of state appropriate hijab in public places, in order to establish an 'Islamic' society.⁷ From 2005, following the election of hardliner Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, the morality police's activities were increased and expanded greater control over social and moral activities. Amini's death thus sparked extensive debate and speculation surrounding the enforcement of hijab, not only within Iran, but around the world. At the time of her arrest, Amini was travelling from Kurdistan to Tehran to visit family and was arrested for not wearing the state appropriate hijab. Following this, she was taken into police custody for an alleged 'reeducation session' on appropriate dress code.

While the authorities have claimed Amini suffered a heart attack at the time of her arrest, she was brought into hospital in a coma, and images of Amini unconscious with extensive bruising on her face, began to circulate rapidly. ⁸ Her death strook controversy among varying media outlets



and human rights organisations. Speaking on her death, UN experts in Geneva "strongly condemned the death of 22-yearold Mahsa Amini", ⁹ stating "she is another victim of Iran's sustained repression and systematic discrimination against women"¹⁰ Subsequently, the UN called for an investigation into her death. Furthermore, Amnesty International, an NGO known for its advocacy on human rights, refers to eyewitnesses who claim that "Amini was violently beaten"¹¹ whilst being transferred to Vozara detention centre, in Tehran, alluding to police brutality at the time of her death.

Alternatively, Supreme Leader of the Islamic Republic of Iran, Ayatollah Seyyed Ali Khamenei, delivered a speech on 3rd October 2022, referring to Amini's death as "a young girl who passed away",¹² rather than acknowledging Amini as a victim of brutality. police This lack of acknowledgement reflects a broader trend the regimes tendency to of avoid responsibility for human rights breaches or address the grievances of Iranian citizens. Although Iranian President, Ebrahim Raisi called for the Minister of Interior to follow up on the issue, and contacted the authorities, ¹³ according to Amnesty International, the investigation "does not meet the requirements of independence as it is due to be carried out by the Minister of Interior", ¹⁴ making it an internal investigation, as opposed to an exterior one.

Overall, Mahsa Amini's death in 2022 represents the long – standing repression and violence endured by women at the hands of the Islamic Republic since 1979. In many ways, WLF is rooted in the shared history of a "long historical process of struggle for gender equality", ¹⁵ with Amini's death sparking concerns over the future of women's rights under the regime. Thus, WLF represents a deep – rooted grievance rather than a contemporary problem.

Woman, Life, Freedom

The 2022 WLF movement was met with international sympathy and supporting protests. Despite inciting demonstrations around the world, the protests were not met with fundamental change within the Iranian political system, nor compromise from the Islamic Republic. From September 2022, the world stage observed as Iranian's confronted a core tenet of the Islamic Republic, the mandatory hijab.¹⁶ Initially sparked by personal demands for women's freedom, the protests evolved into a broader critique in opposition of the Islamic Republic of Iran. The nationwide protests continued for over 100 days¹⁷, although small demonstrations continue to pop up. The unrest began on September 17th, 2022, in Saqez, Kurdistan during Amini's funeral, and subsequently spread to major cities in Iran, including the capital Tehran. Notably, September 30th marks the most brutal day of the protests, with 66 casualties in Zahedan.¹⁸While an official death toll has not been released by authorities, Iran's Human Rights News Agency (HRANA) states at least 530 protesters have been killed by security forces, and 20,000 protesters detained as of April 2023.¹⁹

Evidently, the death of a 22 - year - oldwoman reignited deep-rooted and longdissent towards gender standing discrimination in Iran, following years of limited access to employment, limits on bodily autonomy, and political representation. With its feminist and revolutionary undertones, the protests in 2022 demonstrate what has been described as "a gradual cultural paradigm shift", ²⁰



spanning over 44 years. Specifically, the role of women's rights as a catalyst for nationwide protest signifies a perceived shift in attitudes towards feminism and women's autonomy in Iran. Although demonstrating a shift in goals, demographics and leadership, 2022 still represents an episode in an "era of protests" ²¹ towards the Islamic republic since 2009, in which women have become the forefront and the energy. As argued by Monshipouri, "it is a high-intensity conflict with evolving, dynamic society that has nothing in common with the one that overturned the Pahlavi regime in 1979".²²

Young Women: A New Feminist Generation

Perhaps the most striking characteristic of the WLF movement is the centrality of women's issues within the movement. While other factors are significant, such as deeprooted socioeconomic grievances, WLF was a feminist movement at its forefront. Named bv Moghadam as a "new feminist generation",23 2022 represents an evolution in activism surrounding gender roles and behaviour. This movement reflects young Iranian women's exploration of the "dialectical relationship between the 'constraining' and 'liberating' potentials of the veil".²⁴

Feminism, as both an ideology and social movement, is defined in this paper as a movement aimed at deconstructing the "inequitable distribution of political, social, and economic power between the sexes".²⁵ Arguably the most symbolic evidence of WLF's feminist tones is the widespread imagery of women publicly removing their hijabs and cutting their hair. Defying the states violent enforcement of the hijab, Iranian women have been filmed "hacking off their hair" in public and "burning their

hijabs" in the street²⁶. This symbolic action signifies their rejection of the state imposed dress code. Here. Shirazi-Mahajan's theory "symbolic interaction"²⁷ offers a useful lens through which to understand these actions. **Symbolic** argues interaction that "objects themselves...acquire meanings, and the ways that people use and relate to the objects also become meaningful".²⁸ The hijab, as a state – imposed object, becomes a powerful symbol of resistance when publicly discarded, as women reclaim their agency in a "symbolic act of resisting such gender politics". ²⁹ Subsequently, these images became a visual, widespread image of the movement and gathered attention across social media and news outlets worldwide.

As well as symbolic imagery, it can be argued that the goals of any political movement are best illustrated by their slogans.³⁰ I argue that the slogan 'Woman, Life, Freedom' is clear in its goals for women's liberation. It stands in stark distinction from the slogans of Iran's previous mass-demonstration, the 2009 Green movement, where Iranians chanted "where is my vote?".³¹ This shift in priority underscores the divergence of political activism in Iran in recent years, with women's issues now emerging as central mobilizers of protests. In many ways, WLF has a seemingly "non-ideological texture".³² The movement did not call on a specific leader, or political ideology, as with 2009, but instead, emerged as a deep-rooted anger towards long-standing gender repression in Iran. Thus, instead of conforming to a specific political ideology, WLF embodies a personal, feminist tone. more With reference to Carol Hanisch, "the personal is political",³³and the hijab, that once was a personal choice, has evolved into a political obligation. In this transformative context, the limitations of the mandatory hijab



5

represent a personal and emotive struggle for women in Iran, transcending any singular ideology or political candidate.

The Role of Iran's Young Women

Generation Z (Gen Z), or Iranians born between 1997 and 2012, were at the forefront of the 2022 WLF protests. While this section focuses on the key role of young women, WLF was diverse in its demographics and transcended age, political status, race, and gender. Upon analysis, the age of protesters who participated in WLF is striking, with high-ranking personnel reporting "the average age of protesters arrested was a mere 15-years-old".³⁴ Unlike their parents, and grandparents generations, who attempted to instigate change from within the system, as with the 2009 Green Movement, young Iranians in 2022 are demonstrating a newfound awareness and determination to challenge the established order.

Importantly, Gen Z represent a departure from the foundations of the regime, the Islamic Revolution. Unlike previous generations, who had experienced the revolution first hand, or lived through war time in Iran, that legitimized some of the regime's policy, Gen Z are not held to these connections. This observation suggests that Gen Z appears more pragmatic, than committed, ideologically unlike older generations. Therefore, the mandatory hijab causes wider political resistance amongst the youth, because there is a lack of ideological connotations to the hijab for them. Explaining this further, scholars have suggested that the Iranian youth have newfound identities separate from the traditional ideological cultures of their mandatory hijab's society. Despite the significance, enduring symbolic its

resilience by 2022 has been challenged by a "deep generational gap" ³⁵ between the regime and Iran's Gen Z, who increasingly reject repressive policies and assert personal freedoms. Indeed, there is a perceived tension between the regimes attempts to construct "a hegemonic identity" for young people, ³⁶ and the increasingly resistant youth, who are identifying beyond the borders of the Islamic Republic. While Ayatollah Khomeini stated, "there is not a single topic in human life for which Islam has not provided instruction and established norms"³⁷ it can be argued that 2022 is a culmination of the youths "exhaustion with the Islamic Republic"38 and its attempt to implement a state - identity. Overall, Iran's deep generational divide thus plays a huge role in shaping the trajectory of political change in Iran.

Particularly striking is the role of young women in WLF, who became the energy of a new wave of protest in Iran. Chants such as "clerics get lost"³⁹ were chanted by girls as young as 11 in Iranian classrooms, representing a departure from clerical rule. Similarly, a multitude of imagery circulates social media and news platforms, displaying young girls ripping down pictures of Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei from classroom walls, as well as school girls pictured 'holding their middle finger up' to images of Iran's supreme leader.⁴⁰ In particular, in October 2022, a video emerged online of a group of teenage girls in the streets of Tehran "stopping traffic, ripping up photos of Iran's first Supreme Leader, Ruhollah Khomeini, and chanting 'death to the dictator'".41

The role of young women in 2022 is consistent with the evidence presented by the World Values Survey 2020 (Wave 7), which demonstrates young Iranian women as a politically active category. The survey



documents young women's willingness to protest, with 47% of female respondents indicating that 'they might join peaceful demonstrations'. Remarkably, this was the highest percentage of any age group and was also a higher percentage than men in any age group.⁴² Interestingly, 2022 has often been cited as a 'breakthrough' for Iranian women, or an 'unusual' occurrence in protests. While it marks a remarkable escalation in scale, and approaches to activism, Muslim women's history of political activism has frequently been overlooked, often replaced by narratives of victim – hood. Lila Abu – Lughod suggests that through Western culture. "Muslim women became connected to a mission to rescue them from their cultures",⁴³ depicted as passive victims. Here, an Islamic feminist lens is useful, with a heightened ability to analyse the complex relationship between feminism and Islam. Islamic feminism adequately highlights the agency Muslim women in the feminist of movement, by seeking empowerment and gender equality within an Islamic framework, by - passing discourses of victimhood. This serves in "breaking down the old hostile divide between secular and religious thought".⁴⁴ Through this, it creates a space for women's liberation within Islam and Iran.

Despite Westernised interpretations, Iranian women have consistently engaged in significant political movements, including the International Women's Day protests in 1979, the Green Movement in 2009, and the 'Girls of Revolution Street' protest in 2017. to name a few. Notably, the 'One Million Signatures Campaign', launched in 2006 sought to challenge discriminatory laws after Iran's failure to ratify the 'Convention on Elimination Forms the of All of Discrimination Against women' (CEDAW). ⁴⁵ Thus, despite facing major gender discrimination in Iran, "Iranian women are constantly resisting and pressing for changes",⁴⁶ and are not by-standers to political protest.

Online Feminist Activism

The role of social media platforms in the WLF movement suggests "a new phase in feminist strategic action", 47 one that bypasses the regime's typical repression tactics, and inter-connects women with feminist rhetoric domestically, and internationally. The 'virtual world' creates a new pocket for female agency, absent of the restrictions of real life in Iran. Gheytanchi and Moghadam have argued that the extensive rise of the use of 'information and communication technologies' (ICT's)⁴⁸ in political protest, allows women to promote without the physical feminist ideas, limitations. Through this, the hijab grew to be a site of political resistance both offline and online by 2022, contributing to its size and escalation.

The over-arching explanation for online activism in 2022, lies in the regime's authoritarian nature. Unlike in democracies, the use of social media works to facilitate occurring protests under authoritarian regimes. In democracies, information was already accessible, but in authoritarian regimes, the internet has significantly expanded access to information, despite attempts to control internet usage. Evidencing this, Ruijgrok's research finds that "internet use increases the expected number of protests in authoritarian states as hypothesized". ⁴⁹ Thus, the relationship between social media and feminist protest has its roots in the regime's authoritarian nature.

Social media platforms, such as Instagram, X, and TikTok, have emerged as powerful



tools, for sharing information and creating global connections, which allows the youth to "bear witness to the world beyond Iran"⁵⁰ in particular, the waves of global feminism. In the same stretch, social media has allowed young Iranians to visualise the democratic systems of the West, that stand in stark contrast to the limitations under the Islamic Republic. With this access to global ideas and various ways of identifying, Gen Z have increasingly begun to identify as individuals, challenging the regimes efforts to promote a state identity. Through this, Gen Z can be described as "an internet generation no longer dependent on state influenced television for their information", ⁵¹ but instead, a generation expanding its identity beyond the Islamic Republic, within a highly interconnected. digital world.

A prominent example is the case of 16-yearold vlogger, Sarina Esmaizadeh. She stated in a video posted to her YouTube channel "we're not like the previous generation 20 years ago who didn't know what life was like outside of Iran",⁵² she compares her lifestyle as a young person in Iran to those in New York and Los Angeles. Subsequent exposure to other lifestyles has arguably empowered a new generation to fight for a liberated future. Tragically, Sarina went to join protests and subsequently died after being "severely beaten in the head with batons". 53 Similarly, during the WLF movement, young girls had come to social media app 'TikTok', to share grievances against the regime, and mobilize support. The 22 year-old Tik-Toker Hadis Najafi recorded a video on the way to a protest stating, "I hope in a few years when I look back, I will be happy that everything has changed for the better"54 .Hadis' family told BBC Persian she was shot dead just an hour later. These harrowing incidents underscore the risks associated with the pursuit of political change for the Iranian youth, and the 'loop-holes' that online activism provides.

Hijab: A Political Symbol and The Call for Regime Change

Recent scholarly arguments have alluded to a "witnessed shift of protest aims in Iran, from reform to revolution".55 I argue that this shift peaked in 2022, with calls for regime change louder than ever. Resistance against the hijab represents a broader demand for regime change, with the mandatory hijab being symbolic of the Islamic Republic. Given the resilience of hijab enforcement since 1983, overturning such legislation necessitates the establishment of a new government, as the current regime has exhibited no inclination towards reform in 40 years. Namely, the calls for regime change were not rooted in dissent towards the hijab itself, but towards the governments enforcement of such. As Koo observes, many urban Iranian women accept the hijab as a religious symbol but resist its imposition as a means of religious discipline. ⁵⁶ This resistance aligns with Islamic feminist critiques, which challenges one of the key tenants of the Islamic Republic, the "deference to the rulership of the supreme jurisprudent, or the velayat-e faghih".⁵⁷ Velayat – e faghih refers to the justification of the rule of clergy over the state, or the top – down Islamisation of the state.

Evidencing WLF's revolutionary tones, the movement saw widespread use of slogans such as "this is no longer a protest, but a start of a revolution". ⁵⁸ Compared with previous anti-regime protests, WLF represents an entirely different message. At its core is an extensive disillusionment with



the existing regime, reflecting a loss of faith for reform under the Islamic republic. Supporting this, 'The Group for Analysing and Measuring Attitudes in Iran' (GAMAAN) conducted a survey during December 2022, on Iranian's attitudes toward the 2022 protests, and the current regime. In response to the question "Islamic Republic: Yes or No?",81% of the respondents inside Iran responded "no", 15% responded "yes", and 4% were not sure.⁵⁹ The GAMAAN survey underscores a notable shift in Iranian attitude towards the government and its policies, compared to previous movement's such as the 2009 Green Movement. which primarily advocated for reform and democratization. Furthermore, contrasting with previous surveys, post-2022 "the GAMAAN percentage of those who support regime change increased by 20%".60 While few see a chance for reform within the current regime. an overwhelming number of Iranians seek an alternative for their government. This divergence suggests a dwindling confidence among Iranians in the regime's ability to reform, particularly on hijab policy. Therefore, WLF can be seen as a representation of "people's disappointment in the possibility of reform in any of the cultural, economic, or centralized areas of pursued governance bv the Islamic Republic".61

The Response of the Islamic Republic

This section will discuss the strict crackdown of the Islamic Republic following the 2022 protests. The section demonstrates that the Iranian government's response to the WLF movement bears no signs of cooperation. Instead, it has led to a continued escalation of crackdowns, and the implementation of stricter security measures, aimed at quelling the opposition. Crackdown from the Islamic Republic will be categorised and discussed in two subsections, (1) violent suppression tactics, (2) legislative tactics.

Violent Repression and Suppression Tactics

Reports and statistics of violence employed by the regime is mainly limited to NGO reports, based on first - hand witness accounts, as well as international news reports. Exact statistics cannot be confirmed as the Iranian government has not issued an official report. Despite limited sources, Human Rights Watch reported that the Iranian security forces employed violent weaponry, including shotguns, assault rifles, handguns. to suppress 2022 and demonstrators.⁶² In response, UN Secretary-General, António Guterres has called on Iranian security forces to stop employing "unnecessary or disproportionate force", 63 against a largely peaceful movement. In specific instances, Iranian security forces reportedly "opened fire on demonstrators in the town of Zahedan",64 resulting in many fatalities, and injuring dozens. A report conducted by Norway-based organisation, Iran Human Rights, reported 537 protesters killed by Iranian security forces. Similarly, the US based, Human Rights Activists News Agency estimated more than 19,400 protestors were arrested.65

At the heights of brutality, the Iranian government has tortured and executed three protesters, Majid Kazemi, Saleh Mirhashemi and Saeed Yaghoubi, following their arrests in November 2022 for their participation in the WLF movement. The three men were sentenced to death, according to Amnesty International, on the



charge of "enmity against God" (*moharebeh*), ⁶⁶ based on torture induced confessions. Executions for protesting against the mandatory hijab underscore the extremes of deterrence tactics of the Islamic Republic.

Highlighting this, the Supreme Leader, Ayatollah Khamenei has named protesters as 'opponents of the revolution', stating "those who ignited unrest to sabotage the Islamic Republic deserve harsh prosecution and punishment". ⁶⁷ Ultimately, the employment of violence as well as executions were utilised to "send a strong message to the world and the people of Iran that they will stop at nothing to crush and punish dissent".⁶⁸

Overall, severe, and violent crackdown from the Iranian regime contributes to dissent towards the mandatory hijab, and serves to associate it with violence, repression and a lack of freedom under the Islamic Republic.

Finally, following the death of Amini, and subsequent demonstrations, another young girl, 16-year-old girl Armita Geravand, was allegedly subjected to police brutality by the morality police for not wearing hijab in public. The Iranian girl was alleged to have been beaten by the police and consequently, collapsed on Tehran metro. She died 28 days later in hospital. 69 While Geravand was said to have died after suffering brain damage, a medical team from Médecins Sans Frontières and the International Committee of the Red Cross investigated her death, noting that "the Islamic Republic of Iran has attempted to distort the narrative surrounding governments involvement in her death".⁷⁰ This case closely reflects the death of Mahsa Amini in 2022 at the hands of the morality police, drawing many parallels. Overall, further "state-sponsored murders" ⁷¹ following the WLF protests highlight the Islamic Republic's reluctance for compromise and demonstrates their use of deterrence to re-gain control. However, in a digital age where social media can mobilize activism and spread awareness of state violence, these murders, in many ways, have only served to intensify dissent towards the Islamic Republic and its violent implementation of the mandatory hijab policy.

Legislative Response

Harsher penalties for non-compliance with hijab regulations were imposed just days after the one-year-anniversary of Mahsa Amini's death. In April 2023, Iran's Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khamenei stated "removing hijab is forbidden that religiously and politically", ⁷² and Iran's morality police began to resume 'headscarf' patrols after a 10month pause in the same year. Notably, the Iranian parliament passed the "hijab and chastity"73 bill in September 2023, re-instating the framework for the country's mandatory dress code, defining specific parameters for attire and introducing harsher penalties, including fines and potential imprisonment of up to 10 years. Additionally, the hijab and chastity bill of 2023 imposes obligations on various governmental and law enforcement bodies to enforce compliance, as well as harsher penalties, expanding spaces under state surveillance. Significantly, the bill has come under severe scrutiny by UN officials, labelled as "promoting gender apartheid".⁷⁴

In addition, recent evidence suggests that the Islamic Republic has restricted digital freedoms and employed digital recognition technologies. The year 2022 has caused the regime to "mobilize two decades worth of investment, development, and planning on



information and internet controls", ⁷⁵ in order to limit online communication and limit access to information .This response can be attributed to the mobilizing effect social media and digital communications had on the WLF movement's reach. At the beginning of protests, the regime added the most popular applications in Iran, Instagram and WhatsApp, to the list of censored platforms, as well as blocking the Google store.

Significantly, more than 90% of Iranians use Google's Android phones, to access the internet⁷⁶ .In addition, A UN fact finding mission in 2023, refers to reports of "facial recognition technologies to identify and arrest women failing to comply with forced veiling and to identify protestors". 77 Following this trend, the regime also introduced a mobile application, called 'Nazer' in 2020 that continues to be used post-2022. The platform is designed to allow SMS reporting of women seen without hijab in urban areas, where citizens can collaborate with the government to report license plates and other personal information of women, and often results in the vehicle registered being impounded.

Within digital restrictions, it can be argued that restrictions happened simultaneously with bouts of state violence. Feldstein highlights the correlation observed between severe internet disruptions and instances of regime brutality, finding that "cities with the harshest internet shutdowns have also suffered extreme forms of brutality from authorities".⁷⁸ This trend was identified in Iranian cities including Zahedan, Sanandaj, and Saqqez. The most prominent example of this observed correlation is the Bloody Friday massacre of September 30th in the city of Zahedan, where at least 100 protesters were killed. The demonstrations

were "accompanied by severe internet disruptions".⁷⁹ This evidence suggests that, protesters fight when for women's autonomy, they are responded with unaccountable bouts of violence and limitations on freedom, not compromise. Moreover, whilst 2022 mark a turning point in activism surrounding women's rights, it does not mark a turning point in government response nor policy.

Conclusion

The paper has examined the ways in which the enforcement of hijab has become a site for political resistance and dissent in Iran. Mahsa Amini's death, following her arrest for wearing 'improper' hijab, triggered a nationwide political protest in Iran. While her death acted as a catalyst, it did not mark the emergence of widespread dissent towards the Islamic Republic. Instead, it amplified deep-rooted grievances that have existed for over 40 years, with the protests taking on an increasingly revolutionary and feminist character.

A key finding of this research is that young women played a central role as political mobilisers in the WLF movement, highlighting the emergence of a new feminist generation in Iran. The analysis of the 2022 movement reveals a marked shift in activism related to women's rights, with young women revealed as the driving force behind this transformation. The rise of online feminist activism. particularly through social media platforms such as TikTok, X, and Instagram, has played a crucial role in amplifying the voices of young Iranian women. These findings demonstrate a clear link between digital activism and a new, uncompromising, wave of feminism, marked by the younger



generation's desire for personal freedoms beyond the state-imposed hijab.

Overall, the complex interplay between state-enforced hijab laws and the values of which increasingly prioritises Gen–Z. individuality and freedom, has become a key driver of resistance. Social media has facilitated the dissemination of global feminist ideals, shaping a globally aware generation of Iranian women, who are not only rejecting the mandatory hijab but also directly challenging the regimes ideological and political authority. Unlike previous movements, this wave of activism is defined by its digital reach and transnational awareness, allowing young Iranians to integrate local grievances with broader feminist discourses.

Secondly, this study has discussed the hijabs evolution from a religious symbol to a political emblem of the Islamic Republic, analysing its symbolic significance in the WLF movement. Over time, the hijab has transcended its initial religious and personal connotations to become a key symbol of state control under the Islamic Republic. Consequently, the act of removing the hijab in public has emerged as a key form of resistance throughout WLF. More widely, this paper finds that since 1979, the hijab has functioned as a 'battleground' for broader socio-political grievances, reflecting the ongoing tension between state-imposed control and individual freedoms.

Ultimately, the WLF movement, marked by widespread calls for regime change, represents a significant shift from reformist demands in previous anti – regime movements. Unlike previous protests, such as the 2009 Green Movement, WLF conveyed a profound disillusionment with the regime. For many protestors, the resistance to the hijab extends beyond opposition to religious dress, reflecting a broader rejection of the regime's

authoritarian rule and its top-down imposition of Islamisation.

Finally, the government's repression and suppression tactics confirms two things about hijab resistance in Iran. Firstly, that the uncompromising nature of the Islamic Republic over hijab enforcement led to calls for regime change in 2022 and explains the frustrations of the protesters. Secondly, that cyber restrictions imposed by the regime indicate how important social media and digital communications was to the mobilisation and size of protests in 2022.



Notes

¹ Mir – Hosseini, Z, 2007. The Politics and Hermeneutics of Hijab in Iran: from confinement to choice. *Muslim World Journal of Human Rights*, 4(1), p.1.

² Tohidi, N, 2023. Iran in a Transformative Process by Woman, Life, Freedom. *Freedom of Thought Journal*, 13(1), p. 30.

³ Ramsey, J., 2023. Female Protests in Iran: Tools of Resistance. [Online] Available at:

https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2023/sep/06/protests-anniversary-resistancehijab [Accessed 27 March 2024]. ⁴ Abrahamian, E, 2018. Muhammad Reza Shah's White Revolution. In: *A History of Modern Iran*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, p.155

⁵ Mir – Hosseini, 2007. The Politics and Hermeneutics of Hijab in Iran: from confinement to choice. *Muslim World Journal of Human Rights*, 4(1), p.1

⁶ Sepehri – Far, T, 2023. Unveiling Resistance: The Struggle for Women's Rights in Iran. [Online] Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/06/26/unveiling-resistance-struggle-womens-rights-iran [Accessed 27 March 2024]

⁷ Golkar, S, 2011. Politics of Piety: The Basij and Moral Control of Iranian Society. *The Journal of the Middle East and Africa*, 2(2), pg. 208

⁸ Gritten, D, 2022. *Mahsa Amini: Iran police say woman's death was 'unfortunate'*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-62954648</u> [Accessed 19 February 2024]

⁹ United Nations, 2022. *Iran: UN condemns violent crackdown against hijab protests*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/09/1128111</u> [Accessed 17 04 2024].

¹⁰ United Nations, 2022. *Iran: UN experts demand accountability for death of Mahsa Amini, call for end to violence against women.* [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/09/iran-un-experts-demandaccountability-death-mahsa-amini-call-end-violence</u> [Accessed 14 02 2024]

¹¹ Amnesty International, 2022. *Iran: leaders gathered at UN must act over Mahsa Amini's death and anti – protest violence*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/iran-leaders-gathered-un-mustact-over-mahsa-aminis-death-and-anti-protest-violence</u> [Accessed 14 02 2024].

¹² Islamic Republic of Foreign Affairs, 2022. *Report no.2 pertaining death of Mahsa Amini & ensuing events*. [Online] Available at: https://en.mfa.ir/files/mfaen/report.pdf [Accessed 14 02 2024].

¹³ Islamic Republic of Foreign Affairs, 2022. *Report no.2 pertaining death of Mahsa Amini & ensuing events*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://en.mfa.ir/files/mfaen/report.pdf</u> [Accessed 14 02 2024].

¹⁴ Amnesty International, 2022. *Iran: leaders gathered at UN must act over Mahsa Amini's death and anti – protest violence*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/iran-leaders-gathered-un-mustact-over-mahsa-aminis-death-and-anti-protest-violence</u> [Accessed 14 02 2024].

¹⁵ Alikarami, L, 2019. Domestic discourse on Gender Equality. In: Women and Equality in Iran: Law Society and Activism. Bloomsbury Publishings. p.159 – 160

¹⁶ Moayer, N, 2023. Iran: The Third Revolution. Chicago Policy Review (Online), p. 1

¹⁷ Loft, P., 2023. Iran protests 2022: Human rights international response. [Online] Available at:

https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-9679/CBP9679.pdf [Accessed 27 March 2024].

¹⁸ Loft, P., 2023. Iran protests 2022: Human rights international response. [Online] Available at:

https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-9679/CBP9679.pdf [Accessed 27 March 2024].

¹⁹ BBC News, 2023. Iran: A Really Simple Guide to The Protests. [Online] Available at

https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-63240911 [Accessed 27 March 2024].

²⁰ Parsa, F., 2023. *Mahsa Amini's Legacy: A New Movement for Iranian Women*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/90583</u> [Accessed 18 02 2024].

²¹ Parhizkari, S., 2024. Exploring the role of female egalitarian values in the 2022 protests in

Iran, using data from the World Values Survey. International Review of Sociology, 0(0), p. 5-6

²² Monshipouri, M. a. Z., 2023. Woman, Life, Freedom, One Year Later: Will the Iran Protests Succeed? *Middle East Policy*, 30(4), p. 11-12.

²³ Moghadam, V., 2020. Gender Regimes in the Middle East and North Africa: The Power of Feminist Movements. *Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society*, 27(3), p. 470.

²⁴ Watson, H., 2003. Woman and the veil - Personal responses to global process. In: A. &. D. Ahmed, ed. *Islam, Globalization and Postmodernity*. Oxfordshire: Routledge, p. 137

²⁵ Offen, K., 1988. Defining Feminism: A Comparative Historical Approach. Signs, 14(1), p. 151



²⁶ Newman, J. &. M., 2022. Iranian women film themselves hacking off their hair and burning their hijabs while ten protesters die amid growing rage over death of Mahsa amini.22. during 'morality police' arrest. [Online] Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-11239271/Iranian-women-hackhair-burn-hijabs-ten-

protesters-die.html [Accessed 15 January 2024].

²⁷ Shirazi-Mahajan, F., 1993. The politics of clothing in the middle east: The case of Hijab in post-revolution Iran. Critique: Journal of Critical Studies of Iran & the Middle East, 2(2), p. 55

²⁸ Shirazi-Mahajan, F., 1993. The politics of clothing in the middle east: The case of Hijab in post-revolution Iran. Critique: Journal of Critical Studies of Iran & the Middle East, 2(2), p. 55

²⁹ Mehrabi, T., 2022. Woman, Life, Freedom: On protests in Iran and Why it is a feminist movement. Kvinder, køn & forskning (Online), 34(2), p. 114

³⁰ Chotiner, I., 2022. How Iran's Hijab Protest Movement Became So Powerful. [Online] Available at: https://www.newyorker.com/news/q-and-a/fatemah-shams-how-irans-hijabprotest-movement-became-so-powerful [Accessed 18 April 2024].

³¹ Kamalipour, Y., 2010. Symbols Signs and Slogans of the Demonstrations in Iran. In: Media, Power, and Politics in The Digital Age. Washington: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, p. 254.

³² Monshipouri, M. a. Z., 2023. Woman, Life, Freedom, One Year Later: Will the Iran Protests Succeed? Middle East Policy, 30(4), p.13

³³ Hanisch, C., 1969. *The Personal is Political*. [Online] Available at:

http://www.carolhanisch.org/CHwritings/PIP.html [Accessed 03 04 2024].

³⁴ Sadeghi - Boroujerdi, E., 2023. Iran's uprisings for 'Women, Life, Freedom': Overdetermination, crisis, and the lineages of revolt. *Politics*, 43(3), p. 405

³⁵ Monshipouri, M. a. Z., 2023. Woman, Life, Freedom, One Year Later: Will the Iran Protests Succeed? Middle East Policy, 30(4), p.14.

³⁶ Khosravi, S., 2008. Cultural Crimes. In: Young and Defiant in Tehran. Pennsylvania:

University of Pennsylvania press, p. 1

³⁷ Ibid, p.15

³⁸ The Iran Primer, 2022. *Explainer: Iran's Gen Z Protests*. [Online] Available at:

https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2022/oct/26/explainer-iran's-gen-z-protests [Accessed 26 March 2024].

³⁹ Ghobadi, P., 2022. Iran protests: Iran's Gen Z 'realise life can be lived differently'. [Online] Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-63213745 [Accessed 24 March 2024].

⁴⁰ Mohammadi, K., 2022. *Why Iran's female-led revolt fills me with hope*. [Online] Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/08/iran-mahsa-amini-women-girls-revolt-hope [Accessed 17 April 20241.

⁴¹ Moaveni, A., 2023. *The protests inside Iran's girls' schools*. [Online] Available at:

https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2023/08/14/the-protests-inside-iransgirls-schools [Accessed 17 04 2024].

⁴² Parhizkari, S., 2024. Exploring the role of female egalitarian values in the 2022 protests in

Iran, using data from the World Values Survey. International Review of Sociology, 0(0), p.14

⁴³ Abu-Lughod, L., 2013. Introduction: Rights and Lives. In: L. Abu-Lughod, ed. Do Muslim

Women Need Saving? London: Harvard University Press, pp. 6-7.

⁴⁴ Moghadam, V., 2002. Islamic feminism and its discontents: toward a resolution of the debate. *Signs: Journal of* Women in Culture and Society, 27(4), p. 1144

⁴⁵ Alikarami, L 2019. Domestic Discourse on Gender Equality. In: Women and Equality in Iran: Law, Society and Activism. Bloomsbury Publishings. p.159

⁴⁶ Bahramitash, R & Hooglund, E, 2011. Introduction - the case for a gendered analysis of contemporary Iran. In: R.

&. H. Bahramitash, ed. Gender in Contemporary Iran - pushing the boundaries. London: Routledge, p. 1-2

⁴⁷ Gheytanchi, E. &. M., 2014. Women, Social Protests, And the New Media Activism In: The

Middle East and North Africa. International Review of Modern Sociology, 40(1), p. 2

⁴⁸ Ibid

⁴⁹ Ruijgrok, K., 2016. From the web to the streets: internet and protests under authoritarian regimes. Democratization, 24(3), p. 498

⁵⁰ Middle East Policy Council, 2024. Woman, Life, Freedom: growing dissent in Iran. [Online] Available at: https://mepc.org/commentary/woman-life-freedom-growing-dissent-iran [Accessed 12 January 2024].

⁵¹ Parhizkari, S., 2024. Exploring the role of female egalitarian values in the 2022 protests in Iran, using data from the World Values Survey. International Review of Sociology, 0(0), p.6



⁵² Ghobadi, P., 2022. *Iran protests: Iran's Gen Z 'realise life can be lived differently'*. [Online]Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-63213745 [Accessed 24 March 2024].

⁵³ Al Jazeera, 2022. *Iranian coroner denies Mahsa Amini died from blows to body*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/10/7/iranian-coroner-denies-mahsaamini-died-from-blows-to-body</u> [Accessed 17 04 2024].

⁵⁴ Ghobadi, P., 2022. *Iran protests: Iran's Gen Z 'realise life can be lived differently'*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-63213745</u> [Accessed 24 March 2024].

⁵⁵ Ghasseminejad, S. e. a., 2020. Evolution Toward Revolution: The Development of Street

Protests in the Islamic Republic of Iran. Journal of International Affairs, 73(2), p. 147

⁵⁶ Koo, G. &. H., 2018. To veil or not to veil: Turkish and Iranian hijab policies and the struggle for recognition. *Asian Journal of Women's Studies*, 24(1), p. 59

⁵⁷ Moghadam, V., 2002. Islamic feminism and its discontents: toward a resolution of the debate. *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, 27(4), p. 1144

⁵⁸ Khalili, M., 2023. From "Green Movement" to "Woman, Life, Freedom": Continuity and Change in the Evolution of the Protest Movement in Iran. *Protest*, 3(1), p. 134

⁵⁹ GAMMAN, 2023. Iranians' attitudes toward the 2022 Nationwide Protests, Netherlands: GAMAAN - The Group for Analyzing and Measuring Attitudes in Iran. [Online] Available at: <u>https://gamaan.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/GAMAAN-Protests-Survey-English-Report-Final.pdf</u> [Accessed 4 March]
⁶⁰ Ibid

⁶¹ Khalili, M., 2023. From "Green Movement" to "Woman, Life, Freedom": Continuity and Change in the Evolution of the Protest Movement in Iran. *Protest*, 3(1), p. 134

⁶² Human Rights Watch, 2023. *Iran: Brute Force Used in Crackdown on Dissent*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/01/12/iran-brute-force-used-crackdowndissent</u> [Accessed 17 04 2024].

⁶³ United Nations, 2022. *Iran: UN condemns violent crackdown against hijab protests*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/09/1128111</u> [Accessed 17 04 2024].

⁶⁴ Human Rights Watch, 2022. *Iran: Human Rights Groups Sound Alarm Against Draconian Internet Bill*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/17/iran-human-rights-groups-soundalarm-againstdraconian-internet-bill</u> [Accessed 29 March 2024].

⁶⁵ Loft, P., 2023. Iran protests 2022: Human rights international response. [Online] Available at:

https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-9679/CBP9679.pdf [Accessed 27 March 2024].

⁶⁶ Amnesty International, 2023. *Iran: Executions of tortured protesters must trigger a robust reaction from the international community*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/05/iran-executions-oftortured-protesters-must-trigger-a-robust-reaction-from-the-international-community/</u> [Accessed 28 March 2024].

⁶⁷ Hafezi, P., 2022. Iran's Khamenei Backs Police Over Mahsa Amini Protests, May Signal

Tougher Crackdown. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/irans-khamenei-says-protestsriots-were-planned-state-media-2022-10-03/</u> [Accessed 07 03 2024].

⁶⁸ Amnesty International, 2023. *Iran: Executions of tortured protesters must trigger a robust reaction from the international community*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/05/iran-executions-</u>

oftortured-protesters-must-trigger-a-robust-reaction-from-the-international-community/ [Accessed 28 March 2024]. ⁶⁹ Comerford, R., 2023. *Armita Geravand: Iranian Girl who collapsed on Tehran metro dies*. [Online] Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-67248449 [Accessed 28 March 2024].

⁷⁰ BBC News, 2023. Armita Geravand: Iranian girl who collapsed on the Tehran metro dies. *BBC news* [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-67248449</u> [Accessed 26 January]

⁷¹ Moayer, N., 2023. Iran: The Third Revolution. *Chicago Policy Review (Online)*, p. 2

⁷² Fazeli, Y., 2023. *Iran's Khamenei reaffirms mandatory hijab law, says unveiling 'forbidden'*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle-east/2023/04/04/Iran-s-Khameneireaffirms-mandatory-hijab-law-says-unveiling-forbidden-</u> [Accessed 12 April 2024].

⁷³ Motamedi, M., 2023. *Iran's parliament approves 'hijab bill', harsh punishments for violations*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/9/20/irans-parliament-approves-hijab-bill-harsh-punishments-for-violations</u> [Accessed 14 March 2024].

⁷⁴ Monshipouri, M. a. Z., 2023. Woman, Life, Freedom, One Year Later: Will the Iran Protests Succeed? *Middle East Policy*, 30(4), p. 17

⁷⁵ Feldstein, S., 2023. Aggressive New Digital Repression in Iran in the Era of the Woman, Life, Freedom Uprisings. [Online] Available at: <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Feldstein_et_al_-_DDN_spread-UPDATED2.pdf</u> [Accessed 4 April 2024].



⁷⁶ Feldstein, S., 2023. *Aggressive New Digital Repression in Iran in the Era of the Woman, Life, Freedom Uprisings*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Feldstein et al - DDN spread-UPDATED2.pdf</u> [Accessed 4 April 2024].

⁷⁷ United Nations, 2023. Iran must end crackdown against protesters and uphold rights of all Iranians, especially women and girls, Fact-Finding Mission says. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/07/iran-must-end-crackdownagainst-protesters-and-uphold-rights-alliranians</u> [Accessed 19 February 2024].

⁷⁸ Feldstein, S., 2023. *Aggressive New Digital Repression in Iran in the Era of the Woman, Life, Freedom Uprisings*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Feldstein_et_al_-_DDN_spread-UPDATED2.pdf</u> [Accessed 4 April 2024].

⁷⁹ Feldstein, S., 2023. Aggressive New Digital Repression in Iran in the Era of the Woman, Life, Freedom Uprisings. [Online] Available at: <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Feldstein_et_al_-_DDN_spread-UPDATED2.pdf</u> [Accessed 4 April 2024].

